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Voices

My 10-Year “Friendship”
with Yoshida-South Library

NAGANUMA Shotaro

With graduation coming up in March of the next
academic year, I feel fortunate to have this opportunity to
look back on my 10 years of life at Kyoto University. We
were asked to write down our thoughts about Yoshida-
South Library. I was worrying for a while about what I
would write, but I think I should begin with a trip down
memory lane.

I first enrolled in April 2008 in the Kyoto University
Faculty of Engineering, and it was during first-semester
examinations that I was first helped by the Faculty of
Integrated Human Studies, Graduate School of Human and
Environmental Studies Library (Jinkan-Soujin Library).
As a first-year student, I was preparing mostly for tests
in general liberal arts subjects rather than specialized
subjects. This meant that I was often in the Yoshida-South
building, where most of those classes were, rather than
the main building where specialized subjects were taught,
and there was an unspoken understanding among my
friends that “Jinkan-Soujin Library was the place to study
for tests,” Kyoto University Library in the main campus
was out of our eyesights. In those days I spent a lot of time
computer room and the study booths on the second floor
of Jinkan-Soujin Library. Unlike a high school, a university
has no homeroom, so this was one of the few places where
I could find my classmates. Rather than being a place to
gain knowledge from books, I had an impression of it as a
place to meet friends. Of course this is not what a library
is supposed to be for, but when test season rolled around, it
was comforting for me to be able to meet my friends there.

During my second and third years, I went to the Yoshida-
South building less and less often for classes, and did not
go to the library even to study for tests. I began to study
in the library or the study room for undergraduates in the
Faculty of Engineering. As a result I hardly visited Jinkan-
Soujin Library around this time, but I had the opportunity
to see it once a year. This was during the November
Festival, where every year street performances and other
attractions appear in the plaza in front of Jinkan-Soujin
Library, and it is crowded with visiters. There I was able to
experience the diversity of Kyoto University as a place for
cultural exchange and interaction, not only for academics.

Thus once a year I found myself getting nostalgic for

Jinkan-Soujin Library, but here again, I was seeing Jinkan-
Soujin Library not as a facility that lent out books, but as
one that served students as a venue for cultural exchange.

After graduating from the Faculty of Engineering I
transferred to the Faculty of Education, and at last I
began using the library for its intended purpose: browsing
through the shelves and stacks looking for books. There I
found not only the books I was looking for, but also other
books that sparked my interest, which I picked up and
read as well. Sometimes, after checking in at the counter, I
would walk down the corridor and pick up old books that
looked like they had gone unread for a while. Then, after
entering graduate school, I began using the library for its
intended purpose on a regular basis. I also took part in a
seminar held at the Yoshida-South Library. It featured a
highly detailed explanation of how to use RefWorks (an
online research management, writing and collaboration
tool) and things to watch out for when doing so. Among
these, the advice on which buttons to click so as to avoid
malfunctions when registering information on thesis papers
was extremely helpful. It resulted in a drastic decrease in
the amount of effort I had to expend on hand-correcting this
information after I had uploaded it. In this way, not only the
books in the library, but also the librarians greatly aided
my studies.

Yoshida-South Library has been a partner throughout
my years at the university in a variety of ways: forging
friendships at university, offering a venue for cultural
exchange, and supporting my academic research. I fondly
envision Yoshida-South Library continuing to watch over
students from the first day they enroll, I hope that the
library becomes closer and more familier with students. I
hope that students will rely more on its trusty librarians,
and that the relationships binding them will make Kyoto
University an even better place. This is all I could ask of
a library, as one who is almost ssatisfied with its current
service.

Ph.D. Student at the Graduate School of Advanced Integrated Studies in
Human Survivability (GSAIS)
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